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Superintendent Monthly Update 

 

Pursuing a Facilities Bond 
& UNIFYING OUR DISTRICT AT ONE SITE 

The Johnson County Central School Board continues to discuss, research, explore 

and pursue a facilities bond to bring all JCC students, staff and programming to one 

site, under one roof.  Meeting this goal allows us to be more efficient as a school 

district in budgeting and maximizing the use of staff during the school day. 

Of course, a complete PK-12 construction project is expensive and makes for a          

considerable commitment by the taxpayers of the Johnson County Central School 

District.  However, when considering the financial investment to renovate our            

current buildings to accommodate all students at one site, new facilities are more 

financially viable for the long-term future.  By this, I mean that our school district 

would spend millions of dollars renovating and still have old facilities that are 

“landlocked” at the current site in Tecumseh with little room for expansion. 

When conducting public meetings and small group meetings, I receive many               

questions in addition to facility questions.  Some have to do with option-in/option-

out students.  Some have to do with state test scores. Still others are about the  

success of JCC’s activities/sports or staffing likes and dislikes.  When it comes to a 

bond vote, we need to be cognizant that we’re not voting for our feelings toward a 

particular staff member, coach or administrator.  We’re not voting on how we feel 

about the success of the sports teams.  We’re not voting for whether or not we feel 

test scores should be higher.  We ARE voting for the future facilities needs of the 

Johnson County Central School District that will affect us for the next 75+ years. 
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Potential Building Plans & Cost 
 

The images below are current plans for a potential future JCC school on the proposed site (which is 

approximately 50 acres of farm ground Northeast of the football field at the Tecumseh site).  The 

plans work from East to West on the proposed site with the first (easternmost) image being the 

highest in elevation.  As the building plans move Westward, the elevation drops with each image.  

Therefore, the building will have three levels; a top level of classrooms, a middle level of class-

rooms, commons and top load gym, and a lower level being the gym floor and auxiliary gym.  The 

final image is the “site plan” showing how the building will sit on the property. 

 

The goal of the project is to provide the necessary square footage for all the programming needs  

of our district.  Therefore, some of the spaces, walls and formatting could change throughout the 

design and even building phases.  However, the square footage would remain approximately the 

same.  The facility presented here includes ALL programming for JCC’s needs.  The current Cook 

Site, Tecumseh Site Elementary and High School would no longer be needed. 

 

The dollar figure for the facility, all aspects of the work, dirt work, utilities, soft costs and FFE 

(furniture, fixtures & equipment) is in the range of $47-$50 million.  

Some may not have students or family in our district, agreed with the merging of school districts, the 

separation of campuses, or the changing of colors and mascot.  However, the  fact remains that, as a 

taxpayer in the district, it is our responsibility to care for the educational needs of the district…which 

includes facilities.  For future generations, I hope they look back  at this point in time and are proud of 

the decisions we have made. 

As always, if you have any questions or would like to sit down and discuss the “whys and what fors” of 

our facility issues, please feel free to contact me directly at 402-921-0187 or jon.rother@jccentral.org.  



3 

 



4 

 



5 

 



6 

 



7 

 

March                                                   
K-3 Thunderbirds of the Month 

Kindergarten (L to R):  Beau Lada,            

Mitchell Sedersten, Aurora VanLaningham, 

Owen Bowman, Wren Bischoff,                      

Victoria Chavez, Katie Ly, Odin Generally,  

Johan Villalobos 

1st Grade (L to R):  Shelby Rothfuss,                 

AddyMae Clements, Coralynn Brommer, Charlie 

Brandt, Jayden Dixon, Cooper Kuhl, Ava Herbert, 

Dawson Beethe, Lily Sejkora, August Hamilton 

2nd Grade:  Nenne Ofoegbu,                       

Garrett Burgett, Ethan Barnes,                     

Brylee Cropp, Henry Smith, Bristol Meints, 

Reagan Bischoff, Josie McCoy,                        

Eliot Schultz, Thaddious Desmond 

3rd Grade:  Joey Burki, Gabriella Brown, 

Bryleigh Moxley, Genesis Reyes,                         

Liam Thompson, Selena Cabrales,                      

Maelyn Hamilton 
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NEWS FROM PRINCIPAL RICK LESTER 
 
Summer vacation is sneaking upon us!  For our JCC students, summer means conditioning and 
working on their preferred sport skills for the upcoming year.  Summer is also the time for JCC 
student’s to take advantage of Driver’s Education.  There is a sign-up sheet at the high school 
office and middle school office and an informational sheet which explains the qualification for 
students who want to take Driver’s Education.  Driver’s Education classes will be held from 
Monday, June 5, 2023 thru Thursday, June 8, 2023 from 9:00 a.m. to 2:30 p.m. with a thirty-
minute lunch.  Classes will be held at the high school in room 200.  The cost is $230.00 with 
payment needed to be made to the school before the beginning of the first class. 
 
In February and March all students pre-registered for the 2023-2024 school year.  Once the 
official class schedule is complete, every student will receive a letter around the first of August 
which will include their schedule showing their classes and periods.  If they like their schedule, 
nothing needs to be done.  If they would like to make changes to their class schedule, they 
could come to school on Monday, August 7, 2023 anytime from 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. or they 
can make their changes the first five days of school. 
 
Another item that needs to be addressed is our summer school.  Summer school is designed  
for students for credit recovery.  Summer school begins Monday, June 5, 2023 and ends on 
Thursday, June 29, 2023.  Classes are from 8:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. Monday thru Thursday.  
Summer school is administered thru a software program called Odysseyware.  Each student 
will be working independently on the computer.  Mrs. Devon Roesener will be monitoring and 
assisting the class, and be available for questions and help.  Each class has a required number 
of assignments each day (approx. 10-13 assignments) that need to be completed with a passing 
grade.  All required assignments need to be completed by 12:00 p.m. on Thursday, June 29, 
2023. 
 
All parents of students who lost credits first semester or who are in jeopardy of losing credits 
for second semester, will be sent a letter at the end of April explaining this opportunity.  I will 
meet with these students to encourage them to take summer school and the importance of     
utilizing this program.  Summer school needs to be registered and fees paid for before the first 
day of class on Monday, June 5, 2023.  Students may only take summer school to recover              
1st or 2nd semester of a class and the fee is $50.00 per class. 
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2023-2024 School Calendar 
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It will help our Medical 

offices from becoming 

overwhelmed with school 

physicals in August and 

September and keep the 

schedules open for other 

medical visits. Clinics run 

into problems when the 

days fill up with physicals 

and there is no time for 

other needs. 

Our providers prefer to have 

all physicals done in the clinic 

setting in case there are other 

findings during this visit that 

need other tests done as well 

as making sure immunizations 

are current. 

 

 

ADAMS PRIMARY CARE                          

402-988-2188 

Here are important upcoming dates for the  
High School 2023 Marching Season 

 

Unless otherwise noted attendance at each of these events is required. 
Let Mr. Hawley know immediately of conflicts! (402) 215-2157 

 

 July 24                   Otoe County Fair Prep Rehearsal;   6:00pm - 8:00pm?  
July 26                   Otoe County Fair Prep Rehearsal;   6:00pm - 8:00pm?  
 

 July 29                    Otoe County Fair Parade (Syracuse)  
 

 July 31-Aug 4              Marching Band Camp (8:30-3:00)  
  

August 14                First Day of School  
 

 August 20              Johnson County Fair Parade (Tecumseh)  
 

 ***Please note that pep band for home football, volleyball, and basketball games 
  are required but not listed here. A full music schedule will be available at the 
 beginning of the school year in paper form, on your iPad, and on the school 
 calendar. Please plan accordingly. 
  

September 16         Applejack Parade (Nebraska City) 

  
October ??          Peru Homecoming Parade (Peru) 

 

 October 14   Miles for Music 5K Fundraiser  
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Notes from the High School Counselor 

Mrs. Olivia Reuter 
 

Association of information Technology Professionals Scholarship-                               
Due June 1st 

 
The Omaha chapter of the Association of Information Technology Professionals, AITP, in              

partnership with AIM and major financial support from Team Software Chad Nourse Scholarship Fund, 
is offering several scholarships to help further the education of students who are planning to attend or 
continuing to attend a college, university, community college, or technical school in Nebraska, Iowa, 
Missouri, Kansas, North Dakota, or South Dakota, with the goal of achieving an associate’s or                 
bachelor’s degree in Information Systems, Information Technology, Computer Science, Cybersecurity 
or a related field.  The instructions and application forms are available at www.aitpomaha.org.  All              
applications are due by June 1, 2023 

 
                              ACT Testing- Offered at JCC High School on     
                                   September 9

th
 and October 28

th
, 2023 

 
Students will be able to sign up to take the National ACT test at JCC High School on September 

22nd if they register on the act.org website by August 4th.  They will be able to take the October 28th      
National ACT test at JCC High School by September 9th.  Students create an account on act.org and 
then register to test.  As a part of the registration process, they pick their test site.  They should select 
Johnson County Central High School as their testing site.  Students will also need to upload a picture 
by the designated date on the registration site in order to be fully registered to test.  Any student from 
any school can sign up to test at our school on these Saturday test dates.  Most students who take the 
ACT are high school students, but testing is open to middle schoolers as well.  The cost to test is $66 to 
take the ACT without writing and $91 to take the ACT with writing.  High school students who are a 
part of the free and reduced lunch program may ask for a fee waiver from Mrs. Reuter.   

 
Search for Nebraska Scholarships By Using Scholarship Quest 

 
 ScholarshipQuest is a feature on the Education Quest website that allows all high school stu-
dents to create a profile and search for Nebraska scholarships.  This is an especially good tool for high 
school seniors, but there are also scholarships on there for underclassmen as well.  If you are in high 
school, it’s a good idea to create an account and check your scholarship matches periodically.  To get 
started and create an account, go to https://www.educationquest.org/resources/scholarshipquest/ and 
click on the orange rectangular Go For Scholarship Quest button.   

Meet the Class of 2023 

Abigail Chavez Barraza lives in Tecumseh with Rocio Bobadilla.  Her  
school activities have included choir, art club, soccer, cross country, and     
bowling.  When asked about her favorite high school class, Abi said, “My         
favorite high school class is chemistry because I have learned a lot and because 
you make food.”  Abi’s most challenging class is Anatomy because it involves 
memorizing a lot of definitions.  Her favorite school lunch is the popcorn    
chicken bowl.  Outside of school, Abi’s favorite thing to do is to hang out with 
her friends. When asked what she will remember most about high school, Abi 
says, “I will remember my friends and all the fun times that we spend together.”  
In the future Abi plans to attend Southeast Community College for their LPN 
program. In ten years, Abi sees herself as an RN (registered nurse), living by 
herself, most likely in a state other than Nebraska.  

http://www.aitpomaha.org/
https://www.educationquest.org/resources/scholarshipquest/
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Aiden Weber is the son of Nick and Lisa Weber  of Tecumseh. Aiden’s 
school activities have been cross country, basketball, track and field, band jazz 

band, national Honor Society, BUDS, student council, and SENCA.  Aiden’s 
favorite high school classes were his shop classes because it was so fun to do 
hands-on activities.  Outside of school, Aiden likes spending time with his 

friends and cruising around.  He also likes watching Netflix.  As far as his  
most challenging class, Aiden says that none of them have been particularly 
challenging, but biology was a little difficult.  He said that the teacher who has 

inspired him the most is Mr. Weber because of his work ethic and character, 
not because he’s his dad.  Aiden’s favorite school lunch is the popcorn chicken 
bowl. After he graduates high school, Aiden will attend the University of              

Nebraska- Omaha to study architectural engineering. When asked what he will 
remember most about high school, Aiden had the following to say, “What I’ll 
remember the most is enjoying time with friends and participating in sports.  

When thinking about his life ten years from now, Aiden says, “In ten years, hopefully I’ll be kicking it back 
on my beachfront property in Florida and working for a big engineering firm. Hopefully I’ll have a family 
and a golden retriever to enjoy the sun and water with.    

Christian Harrifeld is the son of Amanda Ehlers and Scott Harr ifeld of    
Tecumseh.  Christian has been on the wrestling team all four years of high 
school and is out for track for the first time this year as a senior.  Outside of 
school, Christian likes to hang out with his friends or play video games.  He   
also is interested in cars.  Christian’s favorite high school classes were his             
welding classes because Mr. Novell was a good and enjoyable teacher.  His most 
challenging class was advanced algebra.  Christian’s most inspiring teacher has 
been Mr. Bowman because he started coaching wrestling his freshman year and 
has played a big role in his wrestling career.  His favorite schools lunch is              
totchos. As far as what he will remember the most about high school, Christian 
said, wrestling.   In the future, Christian plans to attend an apprenticeship or 
trade program.  He is unsure of which trade, but it will likely involve iron              
working.  In ten years, Christian sees himself living in Lincoln.  He doesn’t 

know if he will go to college.  He thinks that he most likely will go into a trade field.  

Chayce Oenbring is the daughter  of Emily Oenbr ing. She lives 
southeast of Sterling. Her school activities have included volleyball 
and cheer. Outside of school, Chayce likes to ride horses, ride ATVs, 
and go muddin.  Her favorite high school classes have been all of 
Mrs. Hodges’ classes and her most challenging class is American 
government.  Chayce’s most inspiring teachers are Mrs. Hodges       
because she is always pushing her to explore more, Mrs. Little                
because she got her to like reading,  and Mrs. Huskey because she 
cares about home life and grades and always makes her smile.  When 
asked what she will remember most about high school, Chayce said, 
“the friendships I have created with students and teachers.” After 

high school, Chayce plans to attend Southeast Community College.  When asked what life will be like        
for her in ten years, Chayce said, “I’ll probably be living in Tecumseh NE with an associate’s degree in 
business.  I hope to work here in Tecumseh for a business or in Lincoln.  I don’t want to go far because of 
my little siblings.”     
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Keiry Najera is the daughter  of Adr iana Andrade and Ruben Najera of 
Tecumseh. Her school activities have included art club, band, choir, Aca-

demic Decathlon, one act, and HOSA. Outside of school, Keiry really likes 
to cook because it’s something that she really enjoys doing.  When asked 
what she will remember the most about high school, Keiry said, “I will re-

member all the fun times of going to games and growing up with my class-
mates all these years and creating new friendships.” Keiry said that her fa-
vorite high school class is Anatomy because she has learned a lot and it is 

very challenging.  She says that her most challenging class is also Anatomy 
because it’s hard to memorize all the vocabulary and breaking down.  She 
says it is like learning a new language.  When asked about a teacher who in-

spires her the most, Keiry had the following to say, “Mrs. Little inspires me 
the most because she is very strong and gets her things done.  She also push-

es me do my best and is a great listener.” Keiry’s favorite school lunch is creamed chicken on biscuits.  

In the future, Keiry plans to attend Southeast Community College for their physical therapy assistant 
program. In ten years, Keiry sees herself as a licensed physical therapy assistant and having a house.  
She plans to help her family out as much as she can. 

Melissa Lowther is the daughter  of Richie and Stephanie Lowther  of              
Tecumseh.   Her school activities have included band, choir, one act, art club, 
FBLA, and bowling.  Melissa said that she doesn’t have a favorite high school 
class and that she really doesn’t know which classes were challenging for her.  
Her favorite school lunch is the popcorn chicken bowl.  Outside of school,            
Melissa likes to read, listen to music, and sleep.  After she graduates, Melissa will 
be attending SCC Lincoln to study culinary arts and business.  When asked what 
she will remember the most about high school, Melissa says “I think the thing I 
will remember the most is all of the school events and the people in her class.”  
When thinking about her life in ten years, Melissa says, “In ten years I hope to be 
running my own café. I think I might be living in Lincoln or Omaha but I can  
never be too sure where I will end up.  I hope in ten years I have graduated             
college. I don’t know if I will want a family yet but only time will tell for me.”  

Cameron Schuster is the son of Jared and Kelly Schuster  of Tecumseh.  His 
school activities have included football, basketball, track, baseball, and National 

Honor Society.  His favorite high school classes have been all of the classes that 
he has had with Mrs. Hodges. His most challenging class has been Trigonometry 
because it is really hard to understand.  Cameron’s most inspiring teachers have 

been Mrs. Hodges and Mrs. Rother because they both are great teachers and make 
learning fun.  Cam’s favorite school lunch is pizza.  Outside of school, Cam likes 
to hang out with his girlfriend and friends. When asked what he will remember 

the most about high school, Cam says, “I will remember all of the good memories 
with friends and teachers.  In the future, Cam plans to go into a plumbing trade 
and work with Eric Moran.  When predicting his life ten years from now, Cam 

said, “I will be somewhere close to Tecumseh living in a big house with my wife 
and kids.  I will have my own plumbing business and I will makes lots of money.   
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MIDDLE SCHOOL NEWS 
     By Rich Bacon 

As the end of the school year rapidly approaches, here is a partial list of activities that will take place 
involving students in grades 4-8 through the last day of school on May 18.  
 
NSCAS testing will finish up for students in grades 4-8 the first week of May.  
 
MAP testing for students in grades 4-8 will take place from May 9-12. 
 
The Junior High Track team will participate in three meets in May. They will compete at Tri County 
on Monday, May 1, the ECNC Meet at Auburn on Friday, May 5 and finish their season at the        
Auburn Relays on Tuesday, May 9. Congratulations to the Junior High Girls Track Team for winning 
the MUDECAS Championship hosted at JCC on April 17th! Go Thunderbirds! 
 
The Junior High and Senior High ECNC Honor Band will be held at Falls City on Monday, May 8.  
The ECNC’s finest in instrumental music will rehearse together throughout the day and put on what is 
always an outstanding concert in the evening.  
 
On Wednesday, May 10 our 8th grade will take a trip to the high school for their 9th grade orientation. 
They will meet with high school administration, teachers and activity sponsors and receive a tour of 
the facility. 
 
The Cook Site Elementary and Middle School Music Concert will be held on Friday, May 12, starting 
at 6:30.  Please try to attend this as I’m sure our band and choirs, and their directors, will put on          
another great concert.  
 
The K-6 Track & Field Day will be Friday, May 12th, starting at 1:00. All grades will be at the high 
school track in Tecumseh. Parents are invited to come watch the fun and games. 
 
The Nebraska Junior High State Track & Field Meet will be held in Gothenburg on Saturday, May 
13th. Hopefully, we will have some of our 7th and 8th grade track athletes qualify for this outstanding 
event.  
 
Tuesday, May 16 our 8th grade science students will be holding a Science Fair from 9:00-11:00 for 
our 4th and 5th grades. 
 
The Middle School Honor Assembly (9:00 a.m.) and the 4th & 5th Grade Thunderbird Assembly
(10::30 a.m.)  will be held on Wednesday, May 17. Students will be recognized for any awards and 
academic achievements they have earned throughout the year. 
 
As the end of the school year approaches we’ll need to turn our attention to the requirements students 
need to meet before they are allowed to check out for the summer. Student iPads will be turned in 
during the week of May 15. Students must turn in the school-issued official Apple lightning-to-USB 
cable and the full 12W charger block. Insurance does not cover lost cables and chargers. If the iPad is 
damaged and insurance was not purchased (or you have already used your insurance claim), you will 
be billed the repair cost. If insurance was purchased and it has not already been used, the repair cost 
will be covered by the insurance. In addition to their iPads, students will also need to have all other 
school materials (textbooks, library books, athletic uniforms and equipment, padlocks, etc.) turned in, 
and all bills, fees, and fines must be paid.  Any lost or damaged items will need to be paid for.  Both 
their school locker and their gym locker will need to be cleaned out and all personal items must be 
taken home. Students will not receive their report cards until everything on their checkout sheet has 
been taken care of.  Please have your child check on these items prior to the last day, so he/she 
doesn’t have to make an extra trip back to school to get their checkout sheet signed.  
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The Johnson County Central Class of 2023 Graduation               

Ceremony is Saturday, May 13th at 2:00 p.m. in the                              
Johnson County Central High School Gymnasium, Tecumseh.  

8th Grade Science Presentations 
May 16  -  9:00 a.m.—10:30 a.m. 

They will be doing a science experiment and explain 
how it works.  

ALL are invited to come and see how things work! 
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Greetings Thunderbird Family! 
 

We are close to the end of the tunnel for the school year and things are quickly wind-
ing down. It has been a year full of challenges and adversity for our athletes and 
coaches and they should be acknowledged for a job well done! Everyone should be 
proud of what they have accomplished!  
 
Here are a few results over the last couple of weeks with JH MUDECAS track and 
ECNC Boys Golf.  
 
Our JH boys placed 4th out of 15 teams and our girls took home the first place 
plaque! Molly Weber set a school record in the 200 and our 4x100 relay team (Riley 
Wellesiek, Leighton Beethe, Haylee Trew, and Molly Weber) broke the MUDECAS 
meet record.  
 
Our boys golfed in the ECNC conference meet this last week and CC finished 4th out 
of 6 teams at conference, and Keegan Jones placed in 3rd individually. 
 
In Junior Varsity, Kayden Badertscher was 3rd, Gabe Burki 4th, and Trevor Pietzyk 
placed 8th. 
 
We have a couple more home events where you can come out and support your 
Thunderbirds. They include:  
 
May 4 - JCC Invitational Boys Golf Meet 
May 5- JCC Invitational Track Meet (varsity) 
May 12 - K-6 Elementary Track and Field Day 
 
As we head into summer, keep an eye out for summer schedules and information 
such as weight room hours and specific-sport open gyms and camps. It is extremely 
important that our athletes take advantage of these opportunities to hone their skills. 
Please encourage them to attend. We will do our best to get these advertised on the 
school website and our social media pages.  
 
 
 
Thank you and have a great summer!  
 
Garrett Collin 
Activities Director 
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Industrial Tech 
        Brad Gabriel 

 
 The Industrial Technology students have been busy working in the woods and welding areas with different 
projects.  Most recently students had the opportunity to witness the cutting up of parts of trees into useful pieces of 
wood for further production. 
 
 Dan Jones and Andre Rautenbach both took time out of their busy schedules and spent a couple days helping 
student process a couple parts of a tree, one from the west side of the school which had been removed and the second 
donated by Mr. Rautenbach.   Mr. Jones had placed his mill on the south side of the shop and set it up to process the 
trees, all in all the students watched Dan mill roughly around 630 board feet of oak.  This will be for students to use at a 
later date after the material has cured properly.   
 
 Thanks to the people in the community who are willing to support the students and thank you, administration 
to allow something of this nature to be a part of the educational process in order for students to take part in just another 
means of manufacturing process.  
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Another project that        
students helped participate 
in was the revamping of      
a trailer that the school          
previously owned and was 
not real usable.   
The students took the time 
and turned the parade trailer 
into a very viable trailer for 
the school. 
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A third project that students 
helped participate with was the 
demolition of a anhydrous tool 
bar and converted the bar into   
a large round bale un-roller.  I 
believe that this was a very            
successful endeavor for the           
students and the new owner has 
just recently told me that it 
works great.  
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Maintaining the District 

 

This is a greeting from the maintenance/custodial department.  As we approach      
the bond issue coming before us this summer, we have been given the opportunity to 
inform the public of some of the major projects facing us should the bond 
fail.  Whether a person is personally for or against the vote, he or she should                     
be aware of the projects facing the district in the near future.  The three different 
buildings have their own unique problems that, at this point, are not going to be             
addressed with simple, inexpensive fixes.  We will attempt to list the more important 
ones to help give an idea of the challenges the district will face in the coming years.   

When Larry Naber knew he was going to retire at the end of this year, he                   
started working on a document that encompasses most of these projects.  His years 
of experience and wisdom are already sorely missed and will continue to be so for the 
foreseeable future. A good portion of the information is what he left to us and was 
compiled so nicely that it is copied directly from that list. Some of these are possible 
suggestions on how the projects should be done but all listed are needing to be taken 
care of in the near future.  Thank you Larry for all of your hard work and all you have 
done for the district.  
 

Concrete: In front of High School :    When considering replacing the ramp in front of the 
high school. Consider sloping the sidewalk from the southwest corner of the building to the 
entryway elevation. You will need some fill but this would eliminate the ramp as it is right 
now. You will be able to use the slope of the ground as your ramp. If the windows become 
an issue, I think that the white part below the window itself is just a false front. Maybe a                
couple rows of bricks would solve the problem.  Slope the fill out to the front sidewalk / circle 
drive. This will also create a slope on the front and north sidewalks. The sidewalk going from 
the building to the front needs to be replaced anyway. Thus creating ADA access from any 
direction. You have plenty of dirt, over east to haul for the fill. The sidewalk around the roof 
area could be designed so as to allow the benches to be reinstalled. 
North Entrance to High School :   This area could be sloped from the bottom of the 
doors  out to the parking area as long as you maintain a slope away from the building. This 
also would create ADA access to the north doors,as this is where the chair lift is located to 
gain access to all three floors. Again if you are staying in this building for an extended period 
of time consider a double door entry for this door before you slope the sidewalk. 
In front of Grade School :  All of the sidewalks in front of the Elementary need to be 
replaced. 
West of the mower shed :  There is an area west of the mower shed that is broken up. 
This should be replaced as it is allowing water under the concrete and down to the west side 
of the boiler room. This is also a tripping hazard for people walking in the area. 
Stadium Area:   There are several areas that need to be replaced. 
Curbs at Cook Site :    Curbs in front of the building need to be replaced. 
Boiler Room :   The large water storage tank in the south room should be removed.            
At the very least it should be completely disconnected from the water supply. It was left                      
connected to the hot water system because it was thought that we may need it in the future. 
This tank has to have stagnant water in it. If this water ever made access to the potable                
water we would have serious problems. Also improved lighting in the boiler room would help. 
Bus Barn Roof :  The roof needs to be replaced. I believe that building was built in the late 
60’s early 70’s.  If a new roof isn’t put on soon the wood underneath will rot to the point that 
it will need to be replaced also. Some of it already is to that point. This building owes the       
district nothing, for its age and purchase price it has more than paid for itself. It just needs 
some upkeep.  
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 The big doors need repair. Some of the shiplap has rotted and needs to be replaced 
and painted. New handles and locks also. Top rollers need some attention also. 

Also maybe consider purchasing the property to the south and build on to the bus barn. 
It doesn’t have to be anything fancy, just an open sided pole shed. Something to keep the  
buses out of the weather. If you have made the investment in a new bus I wouldn’t think that 
you would not want to leave it out in the weather to deteriorate.  

Another option is to add a stall to the north and/or the south side of the existing            
building. If you went on the south it could be extended to the west so 2 buses could fit, one in 
front of the other. It would take a little fill dirt but again there is plenty of dirt east of the high 
school. This may not be a bad idea as the dock area takes up a fair space that could be used 
for parking of a second bus, especially the shorter route buses. Maybe with some planning 
and thought this could be worked out. 
      Also consider updating the restroom in the bus barn. 
Stone Tree Rings :  Consider removing the stone rings around the small trees in front 
of the buildings. This would help with mowing / trimming. 
Mower Shed : The overhead doors are worn out and should be replaced. 
Door Locks:    All classroom door handles and locks need to be replaced. This includes        
all classroom doors,closets, cabinets ( cafeteria ). If staying at the Cook site for an extended 
period of time consider replacing the locks here also. The Cook site has two different master 
keys depending what part of the building you are in. 
Closed Loop Heating System :  The electric motors for the pumps should be serviced 
and possibly rebuilt or replaced. Pump no.1  has 12,087 hrs. Since July 8th 2020. It could 
have more hours but this is the last time the time was reset. Pump no. 2 has 1858 hrs since 
July 8th 2020. Again this could have more hours also.  The Pumps themselves should be          
rebuilt with new seals, bearings etc. This should be done during the summer when they are 
not in use. Also a drain valve and drain pipe should be installed on the makeup tank for this 
system. Again this summer when it is not in use. This is the system that supplies heat to the 
majority of the classrooms.  
Air Conditioning:   Classroom units are using R22 freon. This is being phased out and is 
very expensive and soon will be impossible to obtain. Consider replacing the whole unit and 
not just repairs. Repairs are just kicking the can down the road and replacement is inevitable. 
Consider cooling the hallways. This will reduce the stress on the room units as they try to cool 
the hallway when the doors are open. When replacing these units, consider going to a heat 
pump style heating/cooling system. This would eliminate the closed loop heating system in 
place now. Thus eliminating the broken coils that have happened in the classrooms. Of course 
this will hinge a lot with the bond vote. 
HVAC Control program:   Update the control program for the HVAC system. Get control of 
the boilers and the Boiler Room.  We had control of this area with the old boilers but when the 
new boilers were installed the wiring was removed and never reinstalled. We need control of 
the outside air dampers so we know when and if they are working. They are running in what is 
known as survival mode, factory settings. We need to have control over lead / lag , alternating 
when the boilers run so one does not run all the time and the other just sits there. Plus other 
things.  I believe the current program is 2002. The program was developed to run on Windows 
7. How many programs that were designed to run on Windows 7 are compatible to run       
with the programs that we run today?  We have issues with room controls, especially at the 
Tecumseh site. When you change a setting or something you should be able to see the 
change as it happens, but you can’t. You have to go out of the program to the start window 
and go back in to see if the change took effect. The Cook site does what it is supposed to, the 
Tecumseh site doesn’t.  There are programs that will send alert text messages for changes in 
different things, like temperatures. This maybe could have prevented the frozen pipes in the 
boiler room. 
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Air Handlers in High School :  The Actuator on the steam valve, on the south gym air 
handler needs repair. It could be a wiring problem or a programming problem. I believe that the 
actuator itself has been replaced but doesn’t seem to respond to commands.   
Ventilation:    In the weight room area put in a possible direct vent to the outside. Control        
it with a limit switch.  Also improve ventilation in the locker rooms and restrooms. When the 
remodel was done and a false ceiling was put in the ventilation was not properly installed. It 
was left to run wild above the false ceiling. Maybe a larger capacity exhaust fan on the roof 
would help. 
Entry Doors:  The South set of doors on the high school have fallen off once already. 
The overall condition of the three sets is not good, they are worn out, and / or broken. They are 
nowhere close to being energy efficient.    
    The double doors in room HS104 ( Art Room ) should be replaced with a more secure set of 
doors. The doors get opened for different reasons and they do not close properly becoming a 
security/ safety issue. This door uses a manual pin style locking system.  
   The double doors going outside by the weight room should be replaced  with a more secure 
set of doors.This set of doors also use a manual pin style  locking system. This door has        
an electronic lock on it but is frequently propped open for extended periods of time. I think the 
reason for it being open is for ventilation as the Weight Room is not air conditioned. This      
becomes a security/safety issue as well as allowing warm moist air in the lower floor of the 
building thus making the AC work harder to cool for the classrooms. 
     The 2 entry doors on the east side, and the one on the south side of the welding shop 
should have new hardware if not the doors completely replaced. The panic bars are dated 
and  worn out on all three doors. The set of double doors out of the Industrial Arts classroom 
should have the hardware replaced if not the whole door. Also not very secure. 
     The north entry doors of the high school, all 3 sets, need to be controlled by electronic 
locks, so they cannot be manually tripped to be kept open. People do this when they go to the 
parking lot so they can get back in. The problem is they don’t reset the doors and they remain 
open thus causing a security issue. With acts of violence becoming more commonplace in a 
school setting this is something that could be done to help prevent that from happening. 
Communication Devices :  A P.A. system that can be heard and understood in the            
entire  building. Restrooms, hallways and exterior/Playground area. 
 

Main Sewer Line High School :  When a camera was placed in the main line it was noted 
that there are several bends in this line. Consider replacing this, especially if the concrete side-
walks going over top are going to be replaced. At least consider having a camera placed in the 
line just to make sure. You don’t want to do a sidewalk project over top and soon after dig it up 
to replace a sewer.  
Domestic water:  Domestic water pressure needs to be increased in the restrooms and   
Kitchen.  Maybe replace the Main Domestic Water valve for the high school building. This may 
solve the pressure problem as the valve does not close all the way so it may not be opening all 
the way either. Keep in mind that a main water line is in place from the city main to the         
mechanical room in the southeast corner of the building for the future fire sprinkler system in 
the high school (which there is not one.) 
Lower Level Restrooms:     Both Boys and Girls restrooms need the partitions replaced soon. 
Update the flush valves on the urinals and toilets. Some of these, I think, are original fixtures. 
Sinks and mirrors have already been replaced. Lighting has been updated. New ceiling tile 
would finish the project.  
Both Science Rooms:          Update all plumbing. Both supply and waste.This would consist 
of replacing the waste trap under the sinks. Replacing the supply lines to the sinks and making 
sure that the faucets work correctly or replacing them with all new faucets, again some of these 
could be original fixtures. 
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Horizon Rm. 100 :  Update the plumbing. Both supply and waste. This would consist of 
replacing the waste trap under the sinks. Replacing the supply lines to the sinks and making 
sure that the faucets work correctly. There is a garbage disposal under the south sink. I don’t 
believe that it is currently used, I don't even know if it is operational. Maybe remove it and    
return to a normal drain. 
South Room of the Old Library high school : Update all plumbing. Both supply and 
waste.This would consist of replacing the waste trap under the sinks. This could eliminate    
future problems as I believe this is original fixtures. 
Chair Lift in High School:      This will need to be updated before long. Just something to 
keep in mind. 
South Entryway H.S.:    Support poles need to be replaced, SOON.. Maybe at this time it 
should be considered to enclose the area for a double door entry system and before a possible 
concrete project for sidewalks. This also is true for the front door, consider a double entry way 
before a new sidewalk / ramp project. 
Exterior Security lights :   Consider replacing the old style security lights with LED 
lights like on the front of the Elementary Building. This will help with lighting on the north side 
of the building and parking area as well as the sidewalks in front of the school. There are      
currently no operational lights behind the high school building and shop area. New lighting           
behind the building would help for Football games.  Consider putting a light above the Boiler 
Room door. It is really dark going down the steps and over to the door. 
Concession Stand :   This needs some drywall work and cabinets replaced. This could 
be an Industrial Arts project.  Exterior Lights Consider replacing the old style Metal Halide 
lights with LED fixtures. This would improve lighting for Football games as well as security for 
the area. 

 
 

Cook Site 
 

Heater in the old Gym:     The north one is shot , the south one is still running but barely. Both 
units need to be replaced.  Consider cooling the old gym and what is currently the rooms of Mr. 
Dierking, Mrs. Dorsey, Mrs. Crotty, Mrs. Phillips, Mrs. Robison and the kitchen with one unit. 
This would eliminate the window style AC units in the classrooms. 
Plumbing:   Update the plumbing in the kitchen both supply and waste. There are washing 
machine hoses connecting wall piping to sink faucets.  Also consider updating the supply and 
waste in the old classrooms that have them. I believe these to be original fixtures. Drain lines 
should be cleared  while you have it apart. Install a toilet and/or a urinal in the boys locker 
room by the old gym. There isn’t any toilet in this locker room (He was being modest.  The            
entire kitchen needs to be redone.)  
New Roof:  (Larry did not have a chance to write out any information about the roof in 
Cook. The roof leaks in multiple places; the middle school bathrooms, the commons area, Mrs. 
Crotty’s room, etc.  These are not places where simple patches can be made.  The roof needs 
to be replaced.)  
Door Locks:     Update classroom door locks. Consider putting electronic locks on other entry 
doors; (main entrance by north gym). Also put monitoring devices on all Entrance/Exit doors to 
monitor when they are open and for how long. 
LED. Lighting:   Install LED lights in Both Gyms.  Install LED lighting through building 

Concrete repair:     Curb/Gutter work in front of building. 
HVAC :  Consider replacing the pneumatic controlled heating valves with electronic controls 
and thermostats. Do away with the pneumatic system completely. This is an area from the 
main entrance south to the new addition. This would affect the heating only. 
Soffits:   (The soffits on the old part of the Cook building need to be replaced.) 
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Tecumseh Elem. 
All of the topics mentioned below are based on the passage of a bond issue. 

Lighting:     Consider new LED lights in all classrooms and the Gym. Install better lighting in 
the north stairwell going from Mrs.Doedens room to the northeast exit door by the library. 
Library Floor:     The wood under the tile covered floor in the Library is completely riddled with 
termites. The whole floor needs to be replaced. 
HVAC System:   This building is in no better shape than the High School or the Cook site. The 
individual room units use R22 refrigerants. This is extremely costly and will be phased out 
completely in the near future. These units have served their time and owe the district nothing. 
If replacing these units you will have to use heat pumps as this is the only heating source      
for the classrooms as the steam heat was removed when the AC units were installed. Also 
consider installing an exhaust fan in the restrooms. These were left out of the remodel.  
   The large rooftop AC unit for the auditorium seating (west unit) is shot. It needs to be        
replaced. The east unit is a new unit, replaced within the past 5 years. It needs some help with 
the air circulation. This comes out above the gym in the round diffusers. I don’t think this has 
worked right since it was put in.  
    This building also uses steam for heating in some locations (hallways and basement). There 
have already been problems with the condensate return lines rusting out. This will continue to 
happen. The radiators in the hallways should be dismantled and cleaned with new steam traps 
installed along with new control valves. Even if staying in this building longer than 2 more 
years, replacing the traps and control valves would affect the operation of these units in a        
positive manner. Making them more efficient and easier to control. 
Windows and Doors:    All windows and exterior doors need to be replaced. The windows 
have settled through time and do not operate properly.  The North Door is completely messed 
up. Frame is bent, the panic bar is worn out. There is a drainage issue with this doorway. The 
outside is about 2 inches higher than the inside floor. Water flows in the building from the             
outside as the concrete slopes towards the building. If the drainage problem is going to be 
fixed by sloping the concrete away from the building that should be done before replacing the 
door as it will change the size of the door.  
  The east (back door) frame has settled and does not allow the door to close properly.  
Sewer and Water :      If you stay in this building for any extended period of time consideration 
should be given to updating the supply water lines, both hot and cold water. Not only to the  
restrooms but the drinking fountains. Consider relocating shutoff valves to be installed in a 
more accessible area besides under the building below the restrooms. I believe that these 
pipes are the old galvanized pipes, probably original, and are probably restricted thus causing 
the pressure issue. Also consider replacing all of the waste lines this includes the mop sinks. 
 

Larry saw much of what is coming down the road for the maintenance of these 
sites.   He knew the state of the buildings at the Tecumseh site better than anyone else 
in the district. He was not finished working on this document and there was more to be 
added.  

Some of these smaller items we continue to work on but some of these are major 
repairs and will be big financial hits to the district and we think the taxpayers should 
know what is coming down the road for these buildings whether the bond passes or 
fails. 
 
 
 

  In Honor of Larry Naber  
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Building Bridges in First Grade 

 

At Christmas time the PTO puts up Christmas trees in our hallways and 
asks our teachers to write down some resources that we can use in our 
classrooms.  Over the past 2 Christmases I wrote that I could use some 
building materials for my classroom.  These are great to have on hand in 
case of inclement weather and inside recesses, but I really wanted them for 
a project linking to a story we read in our reading textbooks.  
 

The story is called, “Building Bridges”.  It is a nonfiction story about              
different kinds of bridges found in different places around the world.  It is  
so interesting.  We learn about a cable-stayed bridge in Florida called the 
Sunshine Skyway Bridge and how those cables hold the bridge up.  We 
read about a 2000 year old arch bridge in Italy made of bricks.  We also 
discuss a truss bridge called The Firth of Forth Bridge in Scotland and how 
the triangles support the railway.  We are fascinated by the Golden Gate 
suspension bridge in California and how it is painted a bright orange color 
so that it stands out in the fog.  But the one bridge we find the most           
interesting is a one-of-a-kind bridge in London known as the Rolling 
Bridge.  This bridge rises up and curls into a circle so that boats can pass. 

 

For a homework assignment, the students were given a paper with a river 
drawn down the middle of it.  They had to draw their home on one side and 
the school on the other side.  Then they drew a bridge over that river that 
connected their home to the school.  In the classroom they wrote about          
the kind of bridge they drew, what it was made of, and if a boat could or 
couldn’t go under their bridge and down the river.  Each bridge was unique. 
 

Once finished with the writing, the building materials came out and             
students were able to go from one set of materials to another and build 
bridges and other structures.  Students were able to see how the proper 
materials were needed - shapes, sizes, flat surfaces - to build and support 
their structures.  Here are a few photos to show our learning time.   
 

Thank you! for all of the support and for the learning resources given to our 
first grade classroom.  We really appreciate your generosity!!!! 
 

     Mrs. Faris and First Graders 
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First Grade Builders 
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Vocal Music - Tom Doran 

Final High School Concert 

Friends and alumni are invited to join the high school Thunderbird Choir in the song                  
“Why We Sing” at Mr. Doran’s last high school concert on Monday, May 1, 2023. If you would 
like to sing with us, notify Mr. Doran with your voice part at the following email address 
tom.doran@jccentral.org. You’ll be able to receive a copy of the song and a rehearsal track. 
The concert starts at 6:30 pm in the Elementary Auditorium. 

May Music Schedule 
May 1 - HS Spring Concert and Art Show - 6:30 PM - Elementary Auditorium - Tecumseh 

May 8 - ECNC Honor Band - Falls City 

May 12 - MS Spring Concert - 6:30 PM - New Gym - Cook 

May 15 - K-3 Spring Program - 7:00 PM - HS Gym - Tecumseh 
 

JCC District Music Results 

Event: Name: Rating: 

 Thunderbird Choir I, II, II 

 Concert Band I, I, I 

Girls Triple Trio 

Theresa Doiel, Madison Jansen,                     
Harley Lubben, Josie McDonald,                    
Kimy Orozco, Alejandra Reyes,                         

Sulymar Pena, Sunnie Rother, Bailee Sterup 

II 

Boys Quartet 
Jacob Graham, Hayden Huskey,  
Trevin Huskey, Tanner Woods 

I 

Flute Solo Dawn Sejkora I 

Clarinet Solo Rita Ceballos II 

Alto Sax Solo Ashley Beethe II 

Trumpet Solo Maya Straka I 

I = Superior, II = Excellent 

mailto:tom.doran@jccentral.org
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Johnson County Central is an equal-opportunity employer. 
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Johnson County Central 
Summer Food Service Program 

 

With summer right around the corner, it’s time to think about summer feedings 
while school is out. Johnson County Central provides free healthy meals to       
children and teens ages 1-18 during the summer.  
 

What is the Summer Food Service Program? 
SFSP is a federally-funded, state-administered program. The SFSP reimburses        
providers who serve FREE meals to children and teens in low income areas               
during the summer. 
 

Summer Meals will be served at                                                                                    
Johnson County Central High School star ting  

  

   May 23-31(no meal Monday, May 29),   

   June 1- 30 

   July 3 - 13(No Meal Tuesday, July 4)  

Monday through Thursday - NO FRIDAYS or HOLIDAYS.  

Lunch 11:30 to 12:30. 

 

ALL MEALS WILL BE CONSUMED ON SITE.                                                       
NO GRAB AND GO Meals, that is not an option. 
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Johnson County 

  Central Public Schools 
PO Box 338  PO Box 255 
Tecumseh, NE 68450 Cook, NE 68329 
 
Phone: 402 335-3320 Superintendent @ Tecumseh 
  402 335-3328 Principal @ Tecumseh 
  402 864-2024 Elementary Office @ Cook 
  402 864-4171 Principal @ Cook 
  402 864-4181 MS Office @ Cook 

Web Site www.jccentral.org 

 
This newsletter is produced monthly to inform parents, 

district patrons and others about school events, classroom 
events, and student achievements in the classroom and 
extra curricular activities.  This information is submitted 
by faculty and staff members.  Information may be     
submitted to offices at Tecumseh and Cook. 

The school reserves the right to edit information in the 
interest of space and content. 

POSTAL PATRON 
 

 NON-PROFIT ORGANIZATION 
US Postage Paid 

Permit No. 3 
Cook, NE  68329 

ECRWS 

Non-Discrimination 
It shall be the policy of Johnson County Central Public Schools to not discriminate on the basis of race, color, religion, national 
origin, sex, handicap, or age in its educational programs, activities, or employment practices. There is a grievance procedure for 
discrimination concerns. Inquiries concerning any of the above, or Title IX and Rehabilitation Act Regulations (504) should be 
directed to the Superintendent of Schools, 358 N 6th Street, Tecumseh, NE 68329; (402)335-3320. 

Child find 
Children that are birth to 5 years old who are experiencing problems with speech language, cognitive, emotional and/or physical 
development or have a disability can receive services through Early Childhood Education Services. If interested or in need of more 
information please contact Rebecca Kling, Special Education Coordinator or Jon Rother, Superintendent at 402-335-3320.  

May 18 

11 a.m. Dismissal 


